Contra Costa College                                              COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive



       Wednesday, March 14, 2007
San Pablo, CA 94806


 2:30 p.m., LA-101, Liberal Arts Building
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Present:  Classified:        Alma Cardenas, John Christensen, Joyce Edwards, Mercy Pono, 

    Teresina Steffes

   Faculty:            Terence Elliott, Camille Parker, Leverett Smith

   Management:   Ken Blustajn, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Carlos Murillo, 

    McKinley Williams 

  Students:           Derrasha Hudson

  Absent:              Lee Brelie, Carlos Esquival, June Skillman, 

                Zakiya Bomani (Students)

  Guests:              Debby Barnes, Rafiq Bhuiyan, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Karen  

    Cribbins- Kuklin (Perkins & Will), Stacie Velton (Perkins and Will),  

    James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Teresa Greenwell (District Office), 

    Roger Bruce King, Laurie Laxa, Mario Rebholz (District Consultant), 

    Nader Sharkes

1. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Carlos Murillo at 2:40 p.m.
Everyone introduced themselves for Bruce King, our new Buildings and Grounds Manager.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.  
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved with the following revisions:  James Eyestone's item, Technology Plan, Item No. 9, be moved to the first item before Budget Update as James has to leave early and Item No. 4, Review of Mission Statement and Proposed Strategic Initiatives, be placed under Non-Consent Agenda - Action Items.  

3. 
Approval of Minutes from February 14, 2007 - Minutes were approved.


ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA


NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

4.  
Technology Plan - James Eyestone

James distributed the Technology Strategic Plan for 2006-2008.  James said due to illness and vacations, he has not been able to get the plan to College Council until now.  There was some discussion about the definition of technology on campus and how it encompasses more than just computers and telephones.  There was a question about the standards of smart classrooms.  They are campus standards.  The Strategic Plan will be taken back to constituency groups and brought back next month for an approval vote.  
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5.  
Review of Mission Statement and Proposed Strategic Initiatives - Tim Clow

Tim explained how the Mission Statement drives the Integrated Planning Model.  He distributed a revised Integrated Planning Model pointing out the addition of the ten-year cycle plans.  The revised Integrated Planning Model will be taken back to constituency groups and brought back next month for an approval vote.  

Tim distributed our former mission statement approved at the January 2004 governing board and a sample proposed mission statement.  Since our strategic initiatives are on a five year cycle, the Research and Planning Committee is trying to stay true to the Integrated Planning Model and keep the Mission Statement updated on the same cycle as the strategic initiatives.  Once the Mission Statement is revised, it will be sent to the governing board for approval and continue on a five year cycle with the strategic initiatives.  The proposed mission statement will be taken back to constituency groups and brought back for discussion at next month's College Council. 

Constituency leaders will ask for feedback from their respective groups by March 27th so they can be prepared by the next meeting - April 11th.

Tim distributed the proposed Strategic Initiatives.  After some brief discussion, the following changes were made:  omit "institutional commitment to foster" in Initiative No. 1.  Omit the remainder of the sentence in Initiative No. 2 so it now reads "Evaluate the institutional effectiveness."  Omit "focused marketing" and "through the collaboration of K-12, community organizations, business and industry and" from Initiative No. 3.  Eliminate Initiative No. 4 completely.  It was decided that Initiative No. 4 would become an objective under Initiative No. 1 and the omitted descriptive words from the proposed Initiative No. 3 would become objectives for the revised Initiative and the same for Initiative No. 2.  The revised Strategic Initiatives will be sent to everyone for review prior to the next College Council meeting.  

1.  Improve institutional commitment to foster student learning experiences and successful educational goal completion.

2.   Evaluate the institutional effectiveness.  of the integrated planning model for resource allocation.

3.  Develop focused marketing strategies to increase student enrollment, through the collaboration of K-12, community organizations, businesses and industry and improve the college's image, and create positive public awareness.

4.  Develop, implement and evaluate an integrated retention plan.

6. 
Budget Update - Mariles Magalong

Mariles reviewed the history of the budget committee's recommendations for VATEA and instructional equipment timelines.   She further reminded everyone of College Council's approval of the extended deadlines and decision approval vote for vocational programs that applied and were granted VATEA funds as well as those that did not apply for VATEA funds in March 2006 would not be eligible for this year's instructional equipment monies.  
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Sandra Everhart addressed the Council (she submitted a College Council Public Comment Card prior to the beginning of the meeting).  Sandra said she felt it was unfair not to allow vocational programs that did or did not apply for VATEA funds last year not to be able to apply for instructional equipment funds this year as they were not told.  She also referred to the Mission Statement, which states "the college shall used informed shared decision-making."  The vocational programs were not informed last year prior to the VATEA deadline so they could not make the decision to apply or not.  Also, on the instructional equipment rubric, points are allotted for having applied for other funds and being denied those other funds.  Sandra expressed concern about some of the vocational equipment not meeting the criteria for VATEA funds and would have to be purchased through other monies such as instructional equipment.  Therefore, it would be a waste of time to have to complete a VATEA application knowing full well the funds would not be granted because a particular piece of equipment did not meet the VATEA criteria.  In other words, all vocational programs should not coerced into applying for VATEA funds just because they are a vocational program.  Sandra respectfully asked the council to reconsider their initial decision and allow vocational departments the ability to apply for both VATEA and instructional equipment monies.  

Nader Sharkes addressed the Council (he submitted a College Council Public Comment Card prior to the beginning of the meeting).  Nader expressed the same concerns as Sandra.  He is not in agreement with the punitive point award system given in the Instructional Equipment rubric (a department is moved up the list if previously denied funds).  Nader gave the example that he needs flexibility in the purchasing of refrigerators and freezers in his department.  He suggested the budget committee investigate some of the requests before denying them.  

It was confirmed that instructional equipment monies would be replenished should a department receive VATEA monies if the department is allowed to apply for both sets of funds.  

Carol reminded everyone of the reasoning behind the College Council vote last month.  They were trying to strongly encourage vocational departments to apply for vocational funds so there would be more opportunities for instructional departments.  It was unfortunate how the deadlines fell this year but we were hoping the deadlines would be on track (simultaneous) for next year.  It does appear we are punishing those vocational programs that didn't apply for VATEA funds last year because they didn't know they wouldn't be able to apply for instructional equipment funds this year.  

Tim reminded everyone not to use current FTES on applications.  There was some discussion on some of the campus departments being filled at 100% but not able to viably compete on applications due to space constraints.  

A vote was taken to allow a waiver this year to last month's vote:  to allow vocational programs that did not apply for VATEA funds to be able to apply for instructional equipment monies this year.  Management:  yes.  Classified:  yes.  Faculty: yes.  Students:  yes.
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A vote was taken to extend the deadline for instructional equipment applications for one week.   The new deadline will be March 22nd for departments to submit to their division and March 29th for divisions to submit to the business office.  Management:   yes.  Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Students:  yes.

Mariles will send out a campus e-mail clarifying the deadline rules and the deadline extension for this year.  

7.  
Energy Management Report - Vote Results from Constituencies

The Energy Management Recommendations were distributed once again.  There was some brief discussion about these recommendations applying to new buildings as most of the old buildings on campus do not have room thermostats.  Raja reported some of the students' concerns regarding these recommendations.  Students are convinced that the classrooms are kept cooler so students do not fall asleep in class.  Students also had concerns about the LA and SA Buildings in particular having extreme temperatures.  Those buildings seem incapable of maintaining a moderate temperature.  It was agreed these recommendations will be applied to the new buildings only.  Buildings and Grounds will continue to work on regulating the temperatures in the old buildings. 

A vote was taken to approve the Energy Management Recommendations.  

Management:  yes.  Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Students:  yes.

8.  
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities (Update from Perkins and Will, campus architects) - Carol Maga

Karen Cribbins-Kuklin and Stacie Velton presented a campus map highlighting those buildings that are being looked at for seismic review.  The buildings are they are not looking at for seismic retrofit are:  the CTC, the Library, the Child Development Center, Knox Center, the new Student Services Building, and the Art Building.  The Art Building already has recent, extensive reports so collecting data on it would be redundant.  They are in the collection phase of their plan.  The geo-seismic study is being forwarded to the USGS (US Geological Survey).   In order to gather more information, there is a need for more trenching on campus.  The trenching will occur by the SA and GA Buildings and they are hoping the trenching will be completed during spring break.  There was some discussion about buildings slated for teardown once the report is complete and what will happen to the programs housed in those buildings.  Karen assured everyone that the report will be completed May 31st and we will know more about the fate of the buildings during the charette phase of planning.  All of the concerns regarding moving programs will be taken into careful consideration, as it is not the intent of the architects to disrupt any of our programs.   

Carol reported we are making progress on the completion of the Library.  We are now looking at mid-May for completion and we are planning on moving the Library back into the new facility over the summer.  The new Student Services building is moving along on schedule.  Carol reported the Student Health Center has been postponed until Spring 08.  
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INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

9.  
CCC Identify Image - Linda Cherry

Linda showed the results of the new CCC banner to be used on the Community E-Mail and new future letterhead.  Linda explained this year we will have two schedules printed -- one 16 page, full-color newsletter, the Community E-Mail, where 12 insert pages will list courses without descriptions; and the other full schedule will be printed on newsprint in black and white and available on campus.  There was some discussion about the fading on the background color and being able to read the "Premier community college in your own backyard" sentence.  Linda said the new letterhead could be on the bone color or white paper.  It was agreed by the Council that white paper would serve our purposes as the bone paper would be more expensive.  

10.  
Update and Review of Accreditation Self-Study - Carol Maga

Carol reported the accreditation committees have been working very diligently on completing the second drafts of the self-study.  All of but two of the committees have submitted their second drafts and everything received to date has been posted on the web page under "Accreditation 2008".  Carol asked that College Council member review the second draft, read it by our next meeting, April 11th, and be ready to discuss any changes, edits, etc.  Mack reminded everyone that College Council is the appointed committee to review the self-study. 

11.  
Governance Structure Briefing - McKinley Williams

Mack said this issue came up in the accreditation self-study because there is no statement for managers in the governance structure at the campus level or the district.  There are faculty, classified and student statements but none for managers.  Management Council has put together a subcommittee to develop a management statement.  Management Council will forward their proposed statement to College Council for a first read at next month's meeting.

12.  
Reports from Constituency Groups 

Mercy reported the Classified Senate still has monies to send classified to the Classified Leadership Institute in June.  Mercy thanked the management staff at CCC for their support in sending classified employees to the Chancellor's meeting last Friday.  Out of the 71 classified in attendance, 30 were from CCC.  

Raja reported the Associated Student Union (ASU) will hold a Coffee Talk session on March 21st, 12:00 noon to 1:30 in the ASU Recreation room.  Amelia Boyant Robinson will be there.  She is elderly but very astute and had the privilege of working with Dr. Martin Luther King. Jr.  The ASU is also planning a Holistic Health Fair on March 29th to introduce to students to some of the eastern ways of medicine.  The student trustee for the District will be from CCC next academic year.  The selection process will remain the same as in the past because currently district legal counsel is being consulted on the criteria for having all students within the district vote.  There was some question with the criteria in the education code of the student trustee holding a 1.75 GPA and at least five units.  Since Raja will be graduating at the end of the 
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academic year, she is encouraging students to apply for this prestigious position and hold a campus election.  They are planning on publicizing it as a government internship.

Mack reported the Hay Study has caused quite a stir among the district wide management/supervisors/confidential team.  The process was initially started to clarify the role of the administrative analysts positions within the district.  The deadline for appeals has been extended.  Mack encouraged everyone to partake in the College Appreciation Day on April 27th.  

Leverett reported in Terence's absence.  He said the faculty are still submitting Student Learning Outcomes (SLOs).  Course development is still on-going and the College Instruction Committee is still moving along.  

13.  
Announcements from Council Members

John Christensen said he launched the Comet Job Board on March 5th.  This job board allows employers to post jobs 24/7.  Thus far John has 131 employers using the system.  Students are beginning to use it.  It is a user-friendly and nominal annual cost being funded out of VATEA funds.  John reported they are also going to develop some off campus work-study jobs for Cal Works students.  

Carlos announced that 150 Helms students would be visiting the CTC, the CSE, the plantatarium and some lab classes tomorrow.  We will also continue the Yosemite trip during Spring break this year with 24 students and three teachers.  This Friday, March 16th, the CSE will host the movie "An Inconvenient Truth" and some of the folks that helped to make the movie.  

Mack announced that last Friday he was invited to the Chess Club on campus.  The students have challenged staff and managers to participate.  This is similar to the student vs. staff basketball games.  Mack encouraged interested management/staff to sign up for a chess challenge.  The students are looking for donated chess sets.  

14.  Adjournment

Carlos adjourned the meeting at 4:53 p.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for April 11, 2007.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

